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The Tourism Management Review Group

Scoping Document
March 2019
	Chair 
	Councillor Andrew Gant

	Membership
	Councillors; Pat Kennedy, James Fry, Alex Donnelly, Paul Harris and Dick Wolff.

	Officer support 
	The Scrutiny Officer will support the Review Group around existing committee and panel commitments. Approximately 10 hours a week will be dedicated to producing meeting notes, agendas, organising guests, research and drafting reports. Council officers will also provide technical advice, though their capacity to support the review may be limited among other commitments. 


	Background and rational
	Oxford is a tourism gateway to the rest of Oxfordshire. The City attracts 7 million annual visitors, and tourism generates over £780 million of income for local businesses, whilst supporting 12% (14,000 jobs) of jobs in the City. In terms of overseas visitors to the UK, Oxford is the seventh most visited city for staying visits. The City is famed for its heritage, and has numerous attractions (many of which are linked to the university), including the Ashmolean Museum, Pitt Rivers Museum, University Museum of Natural History, University Botanic Gardens, Sheldonian Theatre, Christ Church, Radcliffe Camera and Holywell Music Rooms. 
With predicted visitor numbers set to increase, the growth of tourism in a small medieval city brings with it some challenges. Particular issues have been raised by councillors and local residents relating to:

· Overcrowding on central pavements, particularly by large tour groups

· Coaches parking over cycle lanes and in inappropriate areas

· The condition of the public realm and public facilities in the city centre

· The need for pedestrian flows to be managed in an effective way. 

· Street clutter, narrow footways and limited space for seating

However, the significant benefits of tourism in the City should not be lost in this discussion. The resource requirements to address some of these issues are significant, and any solutions will need to involve the views of various stakeholders, with the City Council being only one of the interested organisations. The bus companies, tour operators, County Council and universities have been identified as key stakeholders in this area. The Council currently subsidises the not-for-profit organisation Experience Oxfordshire to promote the region as a place to live, work, visit and do business.


	Purpose of the Review 


	The Review Group will carry out a review of Oxford’s visitor welcome, and the current partnership approach to destination management. This will involve working with stakeholders to identify opportunities for improving the visitor and resident experience, with a focus on improving the coordination of the tourism offering. The review will not seek to duplicate any work already underway. 

It is expected that any recommendations from the Review Group will consider the financial implications of such changes, and where funding might be made available. Specific areas to consider are:
1. Is there a clear vision for tourism management in Oxford, and are partners aware of it?

2. How might the Council and its partners support private organisations to innovate? For example, the development of a city card for attractions and transport, or a city app.

3. What destination management model is best suited to Oxford?
4. What are the risks and benefits associated with the current and predicted number of visitors, particularly during peak season? 

5. What are partners plans to manage rising numbers of visitors?

6. What are other cities doing to promote and manage tourism that Oxford is not doing already, and what lessons can be learnt? 

7. How are tourism management activities funded and resourced?

8. What work is planned to improve the public realm? 


	Indicators of Success


	1. The majority of recommendations are agreed and implemented.

2. A strong evidence base is produced to support current or alternative arrangements in relation to tourism management. 
3. That the Council and other stakeholders are clear about their role in managing increasing numbers of visitors to the City.

4. A strengthening of relationships between the Council, local partners and stakeholders in the tourism sector. 

5. Stimulating public conversation in relation to tourism management. 


	Out of scope
	The impact of the Westgate Centre was being reviewed by the Scrutiny Committee in December 2018, and therefore should not be considered in detail by this review group at this time. 


	Method /

Approach


	The Review Group will firstly hear from officers about the Council’s role in the tourism management function, and what work is underway in this area. It will also hear from Experience Oxfordshire. The Review Group will then undertake a series of evidence gathering exercises to meet the purpose of the review with stakeholders, experts and other guests.

This will involve gathering information on the challenges that are presently experienced as a result of high numbers of visitors, as well as the benefits. The Review Group will then explore how other cities manage tourism, and what lessons can be learnt or transferred to Oxford. This includes reviewing different models of destination management by public and private sector providers. 

The Review Group will conclude by meeting to reflect on the evidence gathered, and agree its recommendations. Recommendations will be specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and timely (SMART). 

The Scrutiny Officer will support the Review Group by producing a detailed report of its work, the evidence gathered, and the recommendations agreed, with an accompanied rationale for the recommendations made.

 

	Specify Site Visits
	A possible visit to Cambridge and/or Bath


	Proposed start date
	21 February 2019 
	Draft Report Deadline
	Report to 15 May 2019 Scrutiny Committee

	Meeting Frequency
	~ 6 meetings 
	Projected completion date
	Reports to 21 May 2019 CEB 


Draft outline of meetings
	21 February 2019: Understanding the current context 

	5pm: The Review Group will meet with council officers to understand the Councils role in tourism management, and the work that is currently underway to improve the visitor welcome and the public realm. 
6.30pm – 7.30pm: Experience Oxfordshire has asked to meet with the Review Group early in the process to explain what information is available, how the industry operates and how people arrive in the City. Joanna Simons and Hayley Beer-Gamage will attend.


	14 March 2019: Meeting stakeholders, service providers and experts part 1

	The Review Group will meet with stakeholders to:

· Understand perspectives on managing increasing visitor numbers (e.g wayfinding)
· Discuss ideas for innovation in the tourism offer (e.g visitor card, visitor levies)
· Consider where the Council can support stakeholders on matters of mutual interests 

· Discuss possible recommendations that could be made as a result of the review.
Confirmed guests thus far include:

· Sushila Dhall, Oxford Pedestrians Association
· Jeremy Mogford, Mogford Hotels and Restaurants 
· Felicity Lewington, Oxford Guild of Tour Guides
· Rob Hough, Oxford Tube Operations Manager 
· Dr Rebecca Hawkins, MD of the Responsible Hospitality Partnership
· Reverend William Lamb, University Church of St Mary the Virgin
· Martin Kraftl, Oxfordshire County Council Principal Transport Planner
· Jack Creeber, Interim Parking Manager 


	20 March 2019: Meeting stakeholders, service providers and experts part 2

	Confirmed guests thus far include:
· Tony Hart, Smart Oxford Programme Manager 

· Phil Southall, Oxford Bus Company 

· Helen Camuñas-Lopez, Christ Church College Visitor Manager

· Tony Joyce, Oxford Civic Society 
· Tim Wiseman, Oxford City Council Waterways Coordinator 


	27 March 2018: Destination Management 

	The Review Group will explore how other cities manage tourism, and what lessons can be learnt or transferred to Oxford. This includes reviewing different models of destination management by the public and private sector. Confirmed guests thus far include:
· Leslie Redwood, Visit Bath 

· Joanna Simons, Experience Oxfordshire
· Hayley Beer-Gamage, Experience Oxfordshire

· Tim Jenkins, VisitBritain Policy and Public Affairs Manager

· Rachael Farrington, VisitBritain Senior Policy and Public Affairs Executive

	11 April 2019: Agreement of recommendations and Conclusions

	The Review Group will review the evidence it has received and form recommendations. This should include discussion with the relevant officers about the feasibility and costs associated with implementing any recommendations, prior to submission to CEB.


	9 May 2019: Agreement of Final Review Group Report 

	The Review Group will review the draft report provided by the Scrutiny Officer, and identify changes needed prior to submission to Scrutiny and CEB. The level of changes required may affect whether this is considered by CEB in May or June. 
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